
AGENDA 
 

Port of Kennewick 
Regular Commission Business Meeting 

Port of Kennewick Commission Chambers 
350 Clover Island Drive, Suite 200, Kennewick, Washington 

 
Tuesday, February 24, 2015 

2:00 p.m. 
 
 

I. CALL TO ORDER 
 
II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 
III. PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record) 

 
IV. CONSENT AGENDA 

A. Approval of Direct Deposit and ePayments Dated February 18, 2015 
B. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated February 24, 2015 
C. Approval of Warrant Register Dated February 24, 2015 (PS Media) 
D. Approval of Minutes dated January 27, 2015 
E. Approval to Purchase a 2010 Caterpillar Loader; Resolution 2015-07 

 
V. NEW BUSINESS 

A. Vacant Lot on Keene Road, West Richland (AMBER/TIM) 
 

VI. REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
A. Vista Field  

1. Connectivity (TIM) 
2. Vista Vision Meeting Update (TIM) 

B. Commissioner Meetings (formal and informal meetings with groups or individuals) 
C. Non-Scheduled Items 

 
VII. PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record) 
 
VIII. ADJOURNMENT 
 

PLEASE SILENCE CELL PHONES  
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CALL TO ORDER 
Commission President Don Barnes called the Regular Commission meeting to order at 2:01 p.m. in the 

Port of Kennewick Commission Chambers located at 350 Clover Island Drive, Suite 200, Kennewick, 

Washington 99336. 

 

The following were present: 

 

Board Members: Don Barnes, President 

Skip Novakovich, Vice-President 

Thomas Moak, Secretary   
  

Staff Members: Tim Arntzen, Executive Director  

 Tammy Fine, Director of Finance/Auditor 

 Amber Hanchette, Director of Real Estate and Operations 

 Larry Peterson, Director of Planning and Development 

 Lisa Schumacher, Special Projects Coordinator 

 Bridgette Scott, Executive Assistant 

 Lucinda Luke, Port Counsel 
   

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE  
Mr. Justin Raffa led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 

PUBLIC COMMENT  
Gene Astley, 2414 Harris Avenue, Richland.  Mr. Astley briefed the Commission on his past work 

history and stated he worked with Sue Watkins, former Port of Kennewick Manager, to create an 

incubator building where his company TI-Sports was the first tenant.  He thanked the Port for doing a 

great job with all of the upcoming projects.  Mr. Astley stated the press coverage has been very positive 

and he likes what he has heard.  He complimented the Commission for planning for the future and staff 

for working with the plan and keeping the taxpayers in mind. 
 

Justin Raffa, 1214 Gowan Avenue, Richland.  Mr. Raffa offered his congratulations and stated the Port 

continues to do the right thing involving the community and is moving in right direction for Vista Field.  

Mr. Raffa had the opportunity to thoroughly read the Duany Plater-Zyberk (DPZ) Draft Charrette Report 

and listen to Michael Mehaffy’s presentation at the Vista Vision Task Force (Task Force) meeting on 

February 9, 2015 and was pleased with the outcome.  Mr. Raffa stated the Draft Charrette Report 

included two phases or stages for a Performing Arts Center and the arts community will continue to 

work as a unified team to see this vision come to fruition.  Mr. Raffa wanted to assure the Commission 

that the arts community is a strong and unified force and are excited about the Performing Arts Center.  

Mr. Raffa stated when the time is right, the arts community would like to enter into a formal partnership 

agreement with the Port of Kennewick to help see the project through.  The arts community understands 

the Port does not have the capital to build a Performing Arts Center and indicated the arts community 

will take on that responsibility, for this once-in-a-lifetime opportunity.  Mr. Raffa assured the 

Commission that the arts community stands in agreement and hopes to make the vision a reality.  Mr. 

Raffa congratulated the Port on the great work the Commission has done on the Vista Field project. 
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Carol Moser, 2662 Eastwood Avenue, Richland.  Ms. Moser, current chairperson of the Alliance for a 

Livable and Sustainable Community (ALSC), offered her congratulations to the Port for the aggressive 

inclusion of public interaction for the redevelopment of Vista Field.  Ms. Moser stated the ALSC praises 

the Port for the pedestrian friendly design, the walkability of the development and the bicycle friendly 

plan.  She is excited about the new urbanism street alignment, the mixed-use development, the reuse of 

building materials and the Port’s willingness to try something different.  Ms. Moser hopes the Port will 

continue to collaborate with the City of Kennewick, the Kennewick Public Facilities District (KPFD) 

and the Kennewick Irrigation District (KID) because the end product will be something the community 

can be proud of.  Ms. Moser reiterated that collaboration is very important to complete the vision of 

Vista Field. 

 

No further comments were made. 

 

CONSENT AGENDA  
The consent agenda consisted of the following: 

A. Approval of Direct Deposit and E-Payments Dated February 3, 2015 
Direct Deposit totaling $55,161.60 

B. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated February 10, 2015 
Expense Fund Voucher Numbers 36550 through 36588 for a grand total of $173,174.24 

C. Approval of Regular Commission Meeting Minutes dated January 27, 2015 

D. City of West Richland Annexation Petition Request; Resolution 2015-05 
 

MOTION:  Commissioner Novakovich moved for approval of the Consent Agenda, as presented; 

Commissioner Moak seconded.  With no further discussion, All in favor 3:0.  Motion carried 

unanimously.   

 

PRESENTATION 
A. Friends of Badger Mountain Trail Network Activities   

Mr. Arntzen introduced Bob Bass and Sharon Grant.  He stated he met Ms. Grant during the 

Visit Tri-Cities Open House Annual Report.    The Friends of Badger Mountain have a very 

ambitious plan, and would like to add more trails in West Richland and possibly through the 

Port’s racetrack property.  Mr. Arntzen appreciates the Commission’s encouragement of staff to 

reach out and create dialogue with community members.   

 

Ms. Grant stated the Friends of Badger Mountain (FOBM) was created twelve years ago and 

their mission is the preservation and stewardship of the ridges in the Lower Columbia Basin for 

the benefit of the community and the environment.    

  

The FOBM has three main goals: 

• Trail building and maintenance; 

• Education and outreach; 

• Ridge land preservation. 

 

Ms. Grant reported that 217,000 people used the Badger Mountain trail in 2014 and the FOBM 

just completed a new trail on the south side of Badger Mountain, off Dallas Road.  The vision of 
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the FOBM is to create a trail that travels over the ridges, including Candy Mountain, Red 

Mountain and Rattlesnake Mountain, approximately twenty-two miles long.  The FOBM are 

currently raising money to acquire land on Candy Mountain to create a preserve trail link.  The 

projected cost is $1,500,000, of which they have already raised $733,000, 49% of goal.  Ms. 

Grant stated the Port owned land, which is located west of Candy Mountain, would link the two 

areas together and create an additional route.  Ms. Grant stated the FOBM holds numerous 

events, such as Hike, Wine and Dine, which generates tourism in our area and believes a trail 

throughout the raceway would benefit the Port and our community.  

 

Mr. Moak inquired what the FOBM’s time frame is for raising money to complete the trail route 

through Candy Mountain. 

 

Ms. Grant stated the FOBM has raised $733,000 and applied for a State Recreational 

Conservation Office (RCO) grant, in which they came in second in land acquisition.  Ms. Grant 

stated the FOBM will know if they received the RCO grant, in the amount of $655,000, when the 

Legislature ends in the spring.  The FOBM hopes to raise the remaining funds by May of 2015.  

Once the funds have been raised, the FOBM will work on completing the property assessments 

and appraisals. 

 

Mr. Moak asked when the FOBM anticipates the trail reaching the raceway property; Ms. Grant 

hopes it would be early 2016.   

 

Mr. Bass stated if the FOBM receives the RCO grant, he believes they can plan as early summer 

or fall of 2015.   

 

Mr. Novakovich asked what the cost is to build a trail through the racetrack property.  Mr. Bass 

stated two and one half miles of trail is estimated to cost $11,000. 

 

Mr. Barnes stated one of the missions of the Port of Kennewick is to enhance the quality of life 

for citizens and believes this project aligns well with several Port goals and is supportive of 

working with the FOBM.   

 

Mr. Arntzen believes it would be straight forward to provide for access through the racetrack 

property as we are working on the master planning now and asked if the Commission if they 

would like him to continue the dialogue with the FOBM.   

 

Mr. Novakovich stated it is an excellent opportunity, and if the Port can partner with the FOBM 

in any way to make this happen, he supports continued dialogue and would like to proceed. 

 

Mr. Barnes is supportive and if we are within our authority and can collaborate, it is worth 

exploring further. 

 

Mr. Moak inquired if some of the easement issues Ms. Grant spoke of, would roll into the work 

we are already doing to prepare the site. 
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Mr. Peterson stated the timing could not be better.  Mr. Bass reported a ten foot wide easement 

would be needed for the trail, which would be a very small additional cost to the overall project. 

 

Mr. Novakovich stated adding a trail route through the raceway could be an economic benefit for 

the Port as well.    

 

B. Napa and Sacramento Travel Report   
Mr. Moak presented photos from his trip with Ms. Bader Inglima and Ms. Hanchette, to Napa, 

Sacramento and the Wine Expo.  He gave a narrative on the Oxbow Market, the Napa Riverwalk 

and the revitalization of downtown Sacramento.  Mr. Moak reported the Port shared a booth with 

Integrated Structures Inc. at the Wine Expo and the model, prepared by Cullen Burda, drew a lot 

of interest and was an opportunity to expose Columbia Drive to a new audience.   

 

Mr. Hanchette added, she had an opportunity to speak to several business owners at the Oxbow 

Market and was pleased to discover that for many business’, this was their second location.  She 

stated there was an array of businesses, such as chocolatiers, an antique store, and a variety of 

restaurants that offered high-quality food with quick service.   

 

C. Vista Field Draft Master Plan  
Mr. Peterson introduced Michael Mehaffy, of DPZ, who will present the Draft Charrette Report 

to the Commission.  Mr. Peterson stated the Draft Charrette Report is not the master plan, but a 

reflection of items that were discussed during the November 2014 Charrette.  Mr. Peterson 

indicated the Draft Charrette Report is approximately 95% complete, with additional economics 

to follow.  Mr. Peterson stated the Draft Charrette Report has been distributed to the Vista Vision 

Task Force, the Vista Field Email list, which is compiled of 253 citizens and stakeholders of the 

community, and is posted on the Port website.  The Port is asking the community to review the 

Draft Charrette Report and provide additional input.   

 

Mr. Mehaffy provided an overview of the Draft Charrette Report and invited the community to 

evaluate the Draft Charrette Report and decide what elements they want to see remain at Vista 

Field and what elements they would like to see revised.  The Draft Charrette Report acts as a 

framework, we do not know what is going to happen until all the pieces are put together.   

 

RECESS 
 Mr. Barnes called for a recess at 4:29 p.m. for approximately seven minutes. 

 

 Mr. Barnes reconvened the meeting at 4:37 p.m. 
 

Mr. Novakovich stated there has been a lot of discussion regarding a Performing Arts Center as an 

anchor for Vista Field.  Mr. Novakovich believes the arts community needs to communicate their desires 

to the Port, since there are several options for a Performing Arts Center.  Mr. Novakovich asked for Mr. 

Mehaffy’s opinion on a Performing Arts Center.  
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Mr. Mehaffy stated DPZ has made accommodations for any location change regarding the Performing 

Arts Center.  He further stated, it would be beneficial if the arts community came forward and expressed 

their position and which plan they prefer.   

 

Mr. Arntzen stated the City of Kennewick and the KPFD are considering a bond measure in 2016 to 

expand the Three Rivers Convention Center and Coliseum, which would house a Performing Arts 

Center.   There are a lot of variables and the arts community may want to work with another entity.   

 

Mr. Moak stated he has not heard the arts community express their interest in anything but Vista Field.    

Mr. Moak believes the arts community needs to convey the direction they would like to pursue. 

 

Mr. Peterson stated the idea of a phase one/stage one Performing Arts Center is only 91 days old.   Prior 

to that, there has only been discussion regarding a $35,000,000 facility.  The arts community is coming 

together because the new idea created by DPZ is appealing.  Now that the Draft Charrette Report is 

available, there will be a lot of discussion over the next few months and the arts community can dissect 

and examine the report and make a detailed decision. 

 

Mr. Mehaffy stated that there has been a call from the community, to incorporate a Performing Arts 

Center, long before the Charrette took place.  If the City of Kennewick’s plan is more appealing, the arts 

community may want to move forward with the City or move to a different location at Vista Field.     

 

Mr. Arntzen stated there is a desire for the City of Kennewick to enter into dialogue with arts 

community.  Mr. Arntzen encourages the City and the arts community to sit down and discuss the City’s 

proposal.  Mr. Arntzen stated the Port has approximately four months to discuss the topic before we 

move forward to a final draft.  

   

Mr. Barnes believes the Port’s response on a Performing Arts Center has been genuine and sincere and 

the Commission has expressed to the arts community that the Port does not have operation and 

construction funds available.  To offer a site at Vista Field, does not preclude the arts community from 

working together with the City or KPFD.  Mr. Barnes does not view the Port actions as being contrary to 

the City or KPFD’s desire to work with the arts community.  Mr. Barnes encourages conversation 

between all public entities and the arts community.   

 

Mr. Mehaffy stated another concern is, will the public entities work together on a larger vision that 

works and marries each vision.  Mr. Mehaffy has met with Rustin Hall, of ALSC, the architect who 

worked on the KPFD’s master plan.  He stated the initial discussions have been positive and they will 

continue meeting.  Mr. Mehaffy indicated the Port should continue meeting with all the jurisdictional 

partners in the area, to get everyone on the same page regarding the entire development. 

 

Mr. Barnes commends DPZ for recognizing that connectivity and the corridors are crucial to the 

redevelopment of Vista Field (page 7, Draft Charrette Report).  Mr. Barnes will look to DPZ for 

guidance and leadership to help the Port move forward and with other land owners, in formulating a 

master plan, which will benefit the entire region.   Mr. Barnes would like the Port to begin facilitating 

discussions with other public land owners, to address the crucial issues identified in the Draft Charrette 

Report.  
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Mr. Novakovich stated the Port has had a very open, public process regarding Vista Field.   He believes 

the Port’s role should now be working with our partners and finding common ground.  If the Port can 

implement additional ideas that what will provide the greatest benefit for the region and our citizens, we 

should be open to the possibility. 

 

Mr. Peterson stated the Draft Charrette Report will include the following additional information at a 

later date: 

• Financials and Economics; 

• Pulse of the Community, ie. projects worth pursuing; and 

• Developer and Private Sector Analysis.   

 

Mr. Barnes thanked Mr. Mehaffy and DPZ for their excellent work and for including the input received 

by the constituents.   

 

OLD BUSINESS 
A. Vista Vision Task Force; Resolution 2015-04 

Mr. Arntzen stated, on December 16, 2014, the Port Commission received an update from the 

Vista Vision Task Force (Task Force) chair, Rich Cummins. After hearing from Chairman 

Cummins, the Commission agreed it wished to re-evaluate the Task Force’s mission as established 

by the Rules of Procedure under which the Task Force conducts business.  The Commission 

indicated it wished to ”re-authorize”  the Task Force’s mission for the balance of the anticipated 

term (i.e. up to August 15, 2015) and further indicated its desire to issue broad-based, written 

instructions, related to matters the Task Force would consider.  Those matters are as set forth in 

Resolution 2015-04, Exhibit “A.”  

 

PUBLIC COMMENT  
Ed Frost, 609 West Albany Avenue, Kennewick.  Mr. Frost asked for Port staff to read the matters listed 

in Resolution 2015-04, Exhibit A.  

 

Boyce Burdick, 414 Snyder, Richland.  Mr. Burdick, President of Mid-Columbia Symphony and 

symphony representative on the Arts Center Task Force, stated the Arts Center Task Force sent a letter 

to Mr. Arntzen in December 2014, discussing their feelings regarding the Performing Arts Center.  Mr. 

Burdick believes the arts community is behind a stage one and stage two proposal, which would be 

carried out at Vista Field. 

 

No further comments were made. 

 

Mr. Arntzen read Exhibit A, from Resolution 2015-04. 

 

Mr. Novakovich would like to add public education and outreach to the list.  

 

MOTION:  Commissioner Novakovich moved to direct the Port’s Executive Director to advise the Vista 

Vision Task Force consistent with the attached Resolution, with the addition of item 15, public 

education and outreach; Commissioner Moak seconded.   
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 Discussion:  
Mr. Barnes supports Resolution 2015-04 and is pleased with the work of the Vista Vision Task 

Force and their ability to engage the public and have open discussions. 

 

With no further discussion, All in favor 3:0.  Motion carried unanimously.   
 

B. Vista Field Land Exchange & Land Sale (Singleton); Resolution 2015-06 
Mr. Peterson reported, in October 2014 the Port learned of a pending transaction between Lionell 

Singleton and The Mac Sports Complex for Mr. Singleton’s purchase of a 4.24 acre parcel 

adjacent to the Three Rivers Entertainment District and the Vista Field redevelopment area.  Both 

the Vista Field 2013 Final EIS and the conceptual Vista Field master plan developed at the week-

long Charrette in early November 2014 identified the Singleton property as crucial for the 

circulation network in the Vista Field area.  Therefore, the Port initiated discussions with Mr. 

Singleton for the exchange of that 4.24 acre parcel adjacent to the Three Rivers Entertainment 

District for a 6.37 acre parcel at the southwest corner of Deschutes Avenue and North Quay Street 

and the sale on a real estate contract of the adjacent 3.52 acre parcel fronting North Quay Street 

for $350,000.00.  This property is graphically depicted on Exhibit “A”.  The Port Commission 

considered that proposal and ultimately approved Resolution 2014-38 authorizing the land 

exchange and the sale by real estate contract.   

 

The net result of the transaction approved by Resolution 2014-38 would have been a land 

exchange (4.24 acres for 6.37 acres) and a sale (by real estate contract) for 3.52 acres for $350,000 

plus interest.  The net result of the action authorized by Resolution 2015-06 would be the same as 

the authorized by Resolution 2014-38 however Resolution 2015-06 provides the necessary clarity 

on the process for all involved parties including title and escrow agencies. 

 

Mr. Singleton has developed plans to construct a 35,000+ square foot building and outdoor fields 

to accommodate a health/training facility oriented towards football and soccer known as the Fit for 

Fun-Plex (FfFP).  Mr. Singleton has a binding real estate contract to purchase the 4.24 acre site 

adjacent the Three Rivers Entertainment District (TRED).  Development of the initial FfFP site 

would negatively impact the transportation network in the Vista Field/TRED area and therefore 

the Port discussed options with Mr. Singleton to potentially relocate his pending Fit for Fun-Plex 

project.  Mr. Singleton demonstrated a commitment to the community’s overall best interest while 

also balancing his desire to construct the FfFP in the Vista Field area. 
 

The proposed transaction between Mr. Singleton and the Port now involves: 

• Assignment of Mr. Singleton’s right to purchase the 4.24 acres from the Mac Sports 

Complex LLC (Mac Sports) for $950,000 to the Port; 

• Mr. Singleton’s Purchase of a 6.37 acre Port parcel at the SW corner Deschutes Avenue 

and Quay Street for $950,000; 

• Prior to closing Port to apply for and obtain Business Park (BP) zoning; and, 

• Prior to closing Port to adjust the boundary line between the two North Quay St. parcels; 

• Mr. Singleton’s purchase of a 3.52 acre Port parcel on N. Quay St. on a real estate contract 

(6% interest, seven annual payments); 

o Prior to closing Port to adjust the boundary line between the two North Quay St. 

parcels; 
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The Port adopted a real estate policy through Resolution 2008-28 requiring an earnest money 

payment of at least 5% of the offer price (in no case less than $5,000) for all land sale transactions 

initiated by parties other than the Port.  The Port established this requirement through the 2008 

real estate policy, therefore has the authority to waive this requirement when Commission deems.  

Because the Port actually initiated the transaction to effectively exchange properties, no earnest 

money payment by Singleton is proposed in conjunction with the sale of the approximately 6.37 

acre parcel.  The accompanying resolution identifies and includes this waiver. 
 

The 2011 Comprehensive Scheme of Development identified these parcels as surplus to the Port’s 

needs.  Considering the reasons for the proposed land exchange and sale this sale as negotiated 

does not contain a construction requirement or repurchase provision. 

 

Mr. Novakovich inquired if the Verizon property would appraise at $950,000; and if the Mitchell 

family, who owns the other parcel, are they in agreement with the land exchange. 

 

Mr. Peterson stated there should not be any problem with the Verizon property appraising at 

$950,000.  The Mitchell’s are supportive of this proposal and have assignment documents ready 

for execution, following the Port’s Commission signature. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT  
No comments were made. 

 

MOTION:  Commissioner Novakovich moved for approval of Resolution 2015-06 authorizing the 

Port’s Executive Director to execute all necessary documentation associated with the assignment by 

Lionell Singleton and resulting land purchase from the Mac Sports Complex, LLC, and the land sales 

to Lionell Singleton, and to take all other actions necessary to close these transactions; Commissioner 

Moak seconded.   

 

 Discussion:  
Mr. Moak appreciates the work of staff and understands it was a complicated process.  Mr. Moak 

stated he is thankful for the willingness of all parties involved, to enter into this unusual 

transaction.  

 

Mr. Barnes thanked staff for working on a very significant, important transaction for the 

redevelopment of Vista Field and identifying the opportunity.    

 

With no further discussion, All in favor 3:0.  Motion carried unanimously.   
 

NEW BUSINESS 
A. Port of Kennewick’s 100th Anniversary Celebration April 14, 2015   

Ms. Scott reported that Ms. Bader Inglima is currently attending the Wine and Grape Growers 

(WAGG) Show at the Three Rivers Convention Center promoting Columbia Gardens Wine and 

Artisan Village with staff from the City of Kennewick.  Ms. Scott stated Ms. Bader Inglima has 

passes for the Commissioners should they wish to attend the WAGG exhibits. 
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Ms. Scott reported that Visit Tri-Cities!, TRIDEC, and the Tri-Cities Regional Chamber will host 

a 100th Anniversary Celebration on April 14, 2015, from 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m.   The Port of 

Kennewick held its first Commission Meeting on April 12, 2015, which falls on a Sunday this 

year, so staff thought it would be fitting to hold the celebration on the next scheduled 

Commission Meeting day.   

 

Staff suggests the Regular Meeting be cancelled in lieu of the celebration, and hold a Special 

Meeting at the Bechtel Board Room, in which there will not be any formal business conducted.  

 

Ms. Scott stated the Port will be advertising the event in all the Chamber newsletters and E-

Blasts and formal invites will be sent out as well.  Mr. Floyd of Anchor QEA, has been 

contacting former Commissioners and families to attend the event as well.  Mr. Floyd has 

contacted Nancy Waugman, daughter of John Newman, the Port’s first Executive Director, who 

will be providing information on the Port’s history. 

 

Ms. Scott reported the Port will purchase a time capsule and will invite the public to contribute a 

small item.  The time capsule will be secured inside the Clover Island Lighthouse during a 

ceremony in the fall, and will be registered with a University, who will notify the Port in 50 

years when it is time to open it.  As part of the ceremony, the Port will be dedicating the 

following island improvements; new boat launch, Village at Island Harbor, the shoreline, and the 

heritage artwork.   The fall ceremony will conclude the Port’s 100th Anniversary Celebration. 

 

The Commission is in consensus to change the April 14, 2015 Regular Commission Meeting to a 

Special Commission Meeting for the Port’s 100th Anniversary Celebration. 

 

REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS 
A. Commissioner Meetings (formal and informal meetings with groups or individuals) 

Commissioners reported on their respective committee meetings. 
 

B. Non-Scheduled Item 
1. Mr. Novakovich reported, Don Brunell, former AWB Executive Director, reported for the first 

time in American history, entrepreneurship is in decline.  According to the U.S. Census 

Bureau, businesses are dying faster than they are being formed.  Each year, 400,000 new 

businesses start up nationwide; and 470,000 close their doors.  The U.S. ranks number 12 in 

terms of business startups, due to high taxes and excessive regulations.  Mr. Novakovich stated 

page 17 of the project pattern language, number 42 identifies; streamline incentives and make 

it less expensive for small owners to build and operate small businesses.  He believes this 

inclusion to the report is important to the redevelopment because it will bring in an array of 

businesses. 

2. Ms. Scott reminded the Commission that the Public Disclosure Commission F-1 reports are 

due in April.  Please contact Ms. Scott if you have any questions regarding the report. 

3. Mr. Arntzen presented the proposed 100th Anniversary Port logo, created by Ms. Bader-

Inglima and Mark Showalter of PS Media.     

4. Mr. Peterson reported he will be attending the City of Kennewick City Council Meeting this 

evening to discuss Columbia Garden and Bridge to Bridge updates.  At this time, the City 
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Public Works Department is completing a site report, which will indicate whether the city 

should construct a $1,000,000 wine effluent treatment or a smaller facility that includes dry 

wells.  The Port and the design are currently in a holding pattern until the report is complete.  

Once the City determines which structure to build, they will be able to convey the utility rate 

information to the Port.  As soon as the utility rate information for the effluent is available, 

the Commission can authorize the contract for construction on the three buildings, knowing 

the utility cost is feasible for tenants.    

 

PUBLIC COMMENTS 
No comments were made. 

   

COMMISSIONER COMMENTS 
No further comments were made. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 
With no further business to bring before the Board; the meeting was adjourned at 5:30 p.m.  
 

APPROVED: PORT of KENNEWICK 

BOARD of COMMISSIONERS 

  

      

Don Barnes, President 
 

       

Skip Novakovich, Vice President 

 

 
 

      

 Thomas Moak, Secretary 

  










